September 25, 2003

The Honorable Cynthia Sullivan

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Sullivan:

The 2003 Budget Ordinance included a proviso, which required a review of potential alternative organizational and governance models for the King County Fairgrounds with a report due to the King County Council in the second quarter.  In June 2003, I transmitted the King County Fairgrounds Study to the King County Council.

The following alternatives were evaluated in the report:

· Current operating structure within King County Parks Division:

· Status Quo Fair Advisory Board;

· Elimination of the Fair Advisory Board;

· Creation of an independent Fair Board to operate the Fair; and

· Creation of a non-profit “Friends of the Fairgrounds”.

· Non-profit corporate structure.

· Public development authority structure.

· Public facilities district structure.

· Commercial, for-profit corporate structure (privatization/outsourcing).

The criteria used for the analysis were:

· Can the structure support effective accounting and fiscal tracking procedures?

· What is its ability to effectively market the features and facilities of the Fairgrounds?

· How can it work to extend revenue-producing activities over the entire year?

· Does it support services that achieve full cost recovery?

· Does it support the mission of the Fairgrounds?

Each structure had benefits to offer with regard to the operation of the Fairgrounds.  However, each of these alternatives had downsides including the time and effort required to establish the new structure, and the possible diminishment of the mission of the Fairgrounds.  In no case did the Parks Division find a complete model more successful than the current model of County ownership and management when considering all the evaluation criteria, including meeting the vision of the Fairgrounds.
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Staff in the Parks Division looked at the successful characteristics of each model and how they might be incorporated into the current structure, so that the Fairgrounds can realize its fullest potential.  In addition to changes already underway (fiscal tracking, aggressive marketing, more thorough event evaluation, upgrading facilities and reducing expenditures) an area in the current organization that stands out for improvement is the structure of the Fair Advisory Board.  The Board, as it exists, does not support the Fairgrounds as a year-round, revenue-oriented operation, but is more concerned with the King County annual fair.  The Division believes the Board focus needs to be on year-round Fairground operations.  This will better enable the Parks and Recreation Division to implement its business plan and meet the goals and intentions of the Parks Omnibus Ordinance passed last Fall by the King County Council.

The Council’s Natural Resources, Parks and Open Space Committee had a briefing on the study at its June 5, 2003 meeting.  This proposed legislation implements the findings of the governance study by reestablishing a fairgrounds board that will assist in furthering the entrepreneurial spirit at the Fairgrounds with the hope of generating additional revenue year-round while continuing to focus on the core values of the Fairgrounds.

If you have any questions concerning this ordinance or the Fairgrounds, please contact Shelley Marelli, Acting Division Director of the Parks and Recreation Division, Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-296-8631.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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